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WEB: THE 12 INSTITUTIONAL NEWS MORE IMPORTANT OF 2005

 

JANUARY

21/01/2005 - Spain
An Initiative for the Marist Vocation Year 

THE GENERAL COUNCIL LISTENS TO THE YOUTH OF EUROPE
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As part of the activities during the Marist Vocation Year, the General Council has programmed a meeting with a group of young Europeans, which will take place at Siguenza (Province of Ibérica) from the 20th to the 23rd January 2005. 

A Commission consisting of Brothers Ernesto Sánchez, José Larrea, Marco Cianca, Valeriá Simon and Théoneste Kalisa has been responsible for organising these days of listening and of dialogue, in which all the members of the General Council will participate. 

By speaking directly with the young people during this meeting, the Superior General and his Council wish to try to understand what it means for them to follow Jesus and to be Christians in today’s society. They also hope to hear from the young people themselves about the difficulties and challenges they have to face in life in Europe.

The forty-five young people who have been invited to this meeting know Marist life and participate directly or indirectly in various apostolic activities organised by the brothers. This element constitutes also an excellent opportunity for listening to impressions, eliciting reactions and accepting suggestions concerning our way of living the consecrated life in Europe.

A sharing and comparison of ideas from many voices where the capacity of the wise “to bring out from their store room new things as well as old” (Mt 13: 52), will be complemented by the spontaneity of those, though being young feel themselves “sent by the Lord to announce whatever he commands of them” (Jr 1:7). 

FEBRUARY

23/02/2005 - Venezuela
The final series of General Council visits have started 

"“WE HAVE COME SO THAT THEY MAY HAVE LIFE AND HAVE IT TO THE FULL"
The General Council met in Los Teques (Venezuela) from the 15th until the 17th February to start the visit to the Arco Norte of Latin America, the last of the regions to be visited before the General Conference. Together with Brother Seán Sammon, various visiting teams participated in the meeting: Emili Turú and Théoneste Kalisa (visiting México Central and Occidental); Luis G. Sobrado and Peter Rodney (visiting América Central); Maurice Berquet and Pedro Herreros (visiting Norandina); Antonio Ramalho and Ernesto Sánchez (visiting the Novitiates and Post-Novitiates of each region).

During the next three months, the teams will visit the communities and apostolic works of each Province, taking the opportunity to interview each brother, to meet with the Provincial Council, with groups of laypeople, with Province animation teams and with Leadership teams of apostolic works, etc. The visit will conclude with the Extended General Council meeting that will be held in Guatemala from the 12th to the 15th May. The four Provincials, with their Councils, will participate in this meeting with the General Council. This final meeting of the visit will be preceded by some days of work by the visiting teams in order to prepare the Reports to the Provinces. 

MARCH

31/03/2005 - Singapore
A second meeting of brothers in Singapore 

ENSURING VITALITY OF MARIST LIFE AND MISSION IN ASIA
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Last October, a process began in Asia with the objective of sustained vitality of Marist life and mission in the Region. A second meeting, connected to this process, occurred at Maris Stella High School in Singapore. 

Present at the meeting were representatives of each Administrative Unit in the Region: Brothers Tom Chin, Robert Teoh, and Joachim Heng (Province of China); Mike de Waas, Mervyn Perera, and Sunanda Alwis (Province of Sri Lanka and Pakistan); Manny de Leon and Renee Reyes (Province of the Philippines); John Vianney Kim and Juan Castro (District of Korea); and Lazar Hirudayasamy and Savari Velanganni (Sector of India). The meeting occurred on the 26th and 27th February, and was facilitated by Brother Peter Rodney from the General Council.

The days together were spent getting to know the Region better and in planning a process up to the third meeting, which will take place in Sri Lanka immediately after the General Conference. Between now and then there will be two parts to the planned process: a Vitality Study of each Administrative Unit in the Region, and then based on this information, reflection on practical means to ensure a future of sustained vitality in the Region. Among the options to be considered during this reflection stage are: increased Regionalisation, and/or Restructuring, or the status quo remaining in place. The objective of the third meeting will be to study the reflections that will have emerged from each Administrative Unit and to reach consensus on preferred options.

The process has been planned to ensure the participation of the brothers of the Region, and where possible, our lay partners in mission. Active involvement is being invited.

APRIL

11/04/2005 - Switzerland
Marist Brothers Join Franciscans International in NGO Partnership 

A MAJOR NEW NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANISATION (NGO)
The Marist Brothers and Franciscans International announce the formation of a major new Non-Governmental Organisation (NGO) partnership. 

In their new joint venture with Franciscans International, the Marist Brothers will specifically focus on advocacy efforts related to children’s rights and the right to education. Franciscans International is the Franciscan voice at the United Nations (UN) – working to influence decisions that are made by the international community, particularly policies concerning the poor, the promotion and protection of human rights, the environment and peace.

As part of the partnership, the Marist Brothers will present co-sponsored interventions; obtain assistance and facilitation on advocacy initiatives with governments, NGOs and UN agencies; receive reports of UN meetings that are of importance to the delegation; and have access to administrative services in the Geneva, Switzerland-based office. 

"The Marist Brothers count as a blessing our new relationship with Franciscans International. Prophetic efforts on the part of those associated with Franciscans International over so many years serves as a model for all Church people working to influence international policy in light of Gospel principles. We welcome this opportunity and look forward to our work together,” remarked Brother Seán Sammon, FMS, the Superior General of the Marist Brothers of the Schools. 

The partnership between the Marist Brothers and Franciscans International is part of a long-term strategic plan to develop a network of faith-based organisations at the UN. Presently, the Dominicans for Justice and Peace and the International Catholic Migration Commission collaborate as organisations within this network. Franciscans International will also aid the Marist Brothers in obtaining Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC) status at the UN.

Inspired by Saints Francis and Clare of Assisi, Franciscan men and women – religious and secular – serve in schools, hospitals, Justice and Peace offices, shelters and other services for the poor. There are nearly 1.2 million Franciscans in over 140 countries around the world. Franciscans International is sponsored by the Conference of the Franciscan Family – representing the Friars Minor, Capuchins, Conventuals, TOR friars, Secular Franciscans and the IFC-TOR – meaning that all Franciscans are members of the organisation.

MAY

27/05/2005 - Vatican
Fifty years since the Beatification of Father Champagnat 

PROUD IN ORDER TO BE WORTHY
9th May 1955: fifty years have passed since the historical event of the Beatification. A significant date indeed, even though it has been superseded, in a certain sense, by the unforgettable 18th April 1999 when John Paul II declared Marcellin Champagnat a saint for the entire Catholic Church. 

But we still enjoy leafing through the family album of 1955 (the Bulletin of the Institute, volume XXI) to recall some of the feelings present in the hearts of the Brothers who were part of this unforgettable event.

“The beatification is not an honour that is bestowed on someone as often as is done by the governments of this world. The Church is set in a different perspective to that of the world. The beatification is a message, a call and an invitation. And if we feel proud, we do so only to be worthy of our Founder.

We do not celebrate a beatification to give work to those who make statues or those who manufacture sacred objects. A beatification has a scope that is essentially moral: it aims to propose a model to us to imitate. And this applies even more so for the religious family born of the beatified person. We were born from the heart of Blessed Marcellin Champagnat and so we must resemble him and make every effort to follow his example as closely as possible.

A Founder who is thus honoured invites us to become enthusiastic, dynamic and well-formed religious. Providence has accorded us such a grace in order to encourage us. It is certainly not so that we can rest on our laurels. Besides, it would truly be a pity if we were to turn inwards to celebrate and savour this grace, keeping it selfishly guarded within our small community.

May many thanksgiving Magnificats rise from our hearts with force and conviction to the Lord! But especially we ask that we may live this joy-filled Magnificat throughout our ordinary activities; a Magnificat that consists of doing everything possible to belong completely to Jesus and to go to him by accompanying Mary, as Father Champagnat taught us.”

JUNE

07/06/2005 - Italy
Lay Consultant Meeting 

WIDENING THE SPACE OF OUR TENT 
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A meeting was held of Lay Consultants throughout the Institute at the General House in Rome, brought together by the International Laity Commission. The purpose of the meeting was to listen to Marist laity engaged in animation in their desires and needs of support and to ask for their advice in how we proceed on our common journey together.

We also asked them to look at the plans and tasks of the Laity Commission and to give us feedback on them.

The Lay participants came from 10 Marist Provinces on the 5 continents. 

Asia: Andres Magallanes (Philippines), 

Pacific: Anne Dooley (Melbourne) 

Africa: Adrienne Egbers (Southern Africa), Achi C. Godwin (Nigeria)

Europe: Marta Portas (L’Hermitage), Encarna Garcia (Mediterranea), Frank Aumeier (West-Central Europe)

Americas: Joe Reganato (USA), Claudia Rojas (Norandina), and Edison Oliveira (Rio Grande do Sul).

They joined Brothers Pedro Herreros, Chair of the Commission, Emili Turu and Antonio Ramalho, Councilors on the Commission, and Michael Flanigan, Secretary of the Commission.

The days were full of shared information. On Thursday, we heard a little about each of the participants and their involvement in their provinces. Much of that first day was given to background information: the tasks which we hoped to accomplish during the days together, the Action Plan of the CoLay Consultant Meetingmmission and the calendar of tasks. We also listened to the realities of mission in the Marist World through a power point presentation, to gain a global understanding of the Marist Presence in the world.

The next day, the participants shared the realities of their own provinces, and where possible, their region. We then broke into small group discussion by language group. We also heard the results of the Questionnaire on the Laity that was sent to the provinces in 2004.

On Saturday, we concentrated on three major themes which arose from the group, as well as from the questionnaire: Programs for Lay Formation, Marist Lay Identity and Belonging and Marist Spirituality (ChMMF). There were short presentations on these themes by 3 of the participants (Marta, Anne, and Claudia, respectively) with a group discussion about these topics based on the participants’ understanding and the reality of their province.

Of course, the Marist charism was alive and present by taking a little time from our work on Saturday night, and venturing up to the hills of Frascati to enjoy some wine, porchetta, and pizza.Lay Consultant Meeting

In addition to the “work” of the 4 days, strong bonds were forged among the participants. Brothers and Lay people together in mission was not just a “topic” being discussed, but a lived reality. Each of the participants felt a strong sense of belonging and being MARIST by the end of the weekend.

In his remarks at the end of the meeting, Bro. Sean Sammon told us, “The foundation of partnership between Marist laymen and women and Marcellin’s brothers lies in the common mission and prophetic call that we share as a result of the sacramentLay Consultant Meeting of baptism. Partnership runs much deeper than participating in a common work; it is about the sharing of faith, being in love with Jesus Christ, and the collective experience of having Marcellin Champagnat capture your heart and seize your imagination.”

That partnership was certainly felt as we not only worked together, but shared our life of prayer, reflection, and fun together. As one of the participants said in the final evaluation, our work as consultant group is just starting now that we have had the opportunity to deepen our understanding of the process of “widening the space of our tent”

JULY

24/07/2005 - General House
The Brother Superior General and his Council have held their Plenary Sessions in Rome 

THE GENERAL COUNCIL SHARES ITS ANIMATION PLAN WITH THE BROTHERS AND LAITY 
The Brother Superior General and his Council have held their Plenary Sessions in Rome

The General Council shares its animation plan with the brothers and laity 

The Brother Superior General and his Council have held their Plenary Session in Rome during the month of June. This has been a chance to evaluate the experiences and signs of life that they shared with the brothers and laypeople during their visit to the works and communities of Arco Norte.

During the morning of the 30th June 2005, once they had finished their session of meetings, they met with the brothers and laypeople who work together in the General Administration to share with them some of the results of the tasks they had carried out in their visit to the Provinces of Norandina, América Central, México Central, México Occidental and the Sectors of Haiti and Cuba, together forming the Region of Arco Norte. They also shared their preparatory work for the General Conference and the calendar of events already planned for up to and including 2009.
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This meeting, held just before the General Council departed for their annual retreat, started with the welcoming words from the Superior General who outlined the proposals of the meeting that aimed at, among other things, clarifying the Marist Mission through the use of a common language; he encouraged everyone to maintain their openness in continuing their collaboration in this work that concerned everybody and he thanked everyone for the effort and dedication given to this work.

Following this, brother Luis García Sobrado explained the objectives of the General Conference which is being prepared through the efficient collaboration of various teams of the General Administration.

Brother Maurice Berquet described, through words and images, some of the experiences of the brothers during their visit to Arco Norte. And finally Brother Pedro Herreros led an evaluation of the work that each person does at the service of the Institute’s General Administration.

The seventeen brothers and seven laypeople, who together form the support team of the General Administration, valued this information very highly and showed their satisfaction for the work environment and collaboration that is evident in the General House.

AUGUST

23/08/2005 - General House
Our Superior General's second circular 

MARVELOUS COMPANIONS
Our Superior General gave us his first circular, A Revolution of the Heart, on June 6, 2003. Its aim was to help deepen our understanding of what it means to be a Marist brother based on the spirituality of Marcellin Champagnat. Now, with his second circular, Marvelous Companions, Brother Sean Sammon seeks once more to develop this topic of identity, highlighting the aspect of community life. 

Brother Seán tells us that the circular is not meant to be a profound treatise on community life. Rather it is intended to draw the attention of the brothers to some crucial points, help them become aware, and undertake a constructive approach toward living in community. 

The circular is divided into three parts. Part I summarizes Chapter 3 of our Constitutions, concerning Marist Community. It also deals with generational and cultural differences that lead to diverse applications of the circular's contents.

In Part II, the briefest section, after having analyzed some human dynamics present in every community, Brother Sean draws us into the dynamic of the Gospels, asking who is ready to sacrifice his own legitimate aspirations for the good of the community and quick to forego being critical, so as to undertake a constructive role and to inspire - community life is, in fact, a grace that cannot be bargained for.

Part III examines some important components that go into community life, and also underlines difficulties that often threaten to suffocate it. In this regard our Superior General's realism asks every brother to do his part and invites him to ask: "What can I do to keep my love and enthusiasm for community life vibrant?" A community, in fact, does not automatically materialize after a Provincial publishes a list of appointments. Rather it requires continuous and constant effort on the part of all its members. It is a seed that God gives to each brother to be sown and nurtured.


SEPTEMBER

05/09/2005 - VII General Conference
The General Conference is taking place on the largest continent on earth 

MARISTS TURN THEIR ATTENTION TOWARDS ASIA
[image: image1.wmf]The convocation in Sri Lanka will bring the leaders of the Institute to Asia for a month. With them, brothers, postulants, novices and laypeople are turning their attention towards the largest continent, inhabited by about two-thirds of the world’s population. China and India together form nearly half of the world’s population. 

I am turning my attention today towards Asia to accompany the pilgrimage of Brothers Provincial who carry in their dossiers and hearts the dynamism of the Marist Congregation for the countries of this continent. Each one of them has been encouraged to undertake a voyage with hearts and eyes open so as to be in harmony with the lived experience of the Church in Asia and of the Marist Brothers who give witness to the Gospel by their lives on this continent. 

Encouraged by this desire to open new Gospel pathways, I also have started a contemplative journey in my heart towards these immense lands, by trying to discover their richness which is always concealed behind these unknown and faraway places, these numerous and different cultures or these foreign religions. I am sharing these reflections with you confidently and freely, reflections that arouse in me certain elements that form the setting of this institutional event that constitutes the VII General Conference.

Sri Lanka is a pause on the journey between the XX General Chapter, through which our Institute started the new millennium by choosing life, and the XXI General Chapter which will crown the first decade of this itinerary towards more vitality and vigour. Looking towards the future, I contemplate these countries that speak to me of an uncertain present, a past with a rich heritage and a future that is calling for responsibility. 

The Convocation of the General Conference in Sri Lanka, from the 5th to the 30th September 2005, cites its objective as “fostering vitality in Marist Life and ministry today”. It is a proposition addressed especially to the leaders of the Congregation, to brothers and to laypeople. Each Brother Provincial sees himself being assigned the task of energising his Administrative Unit in his own way. It is an invitation to discern where the Spirit is blowing and what the calls are for the Church in Asia and for these people who have developed cultures and religions that have lasted thousands of years. It is an occasion to arouse initiatives capable of renewing our communities and our works, so that they manifest the plans of God and write a new chapter in the history of the Church and of the Congregation. It is also a formidable occasion for each of the works and communities of the Institute. Brothers and laypeople, we have a rendezvous at the VII General Conference, where we will take a pause in our institutional journey to see if the direction which we are navigating is really that fixed by the XX General Chapter. But we must also “take up more ambitious topics” as Brother Seán Sammon mentioned in his letter of convocation. We are living today full of hope.

OCTOBER

30/10/2005 - Spain
Meeting of those responsible for social works in Marist Europe 

BROTHERS AND LAYPEOPLE WORKING WITH MARGINALISED CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE
From the 29th until the 30th October, at Guardamar, Alicante (Spain), the first meeting of those responsible for social works in Marist Europe gathered together eighty persons coming from the Provinces of Compostela (13), Ibérica (16), L’Hermitage (18), Mediterránea (19), as well as secretarial staff, translators and collaborators. The participants came from Italy, Syria, Hungary, Romania, Portugal, Greece, France and Spain. This diversity of countries encouraged the fraternisation between the people who expressed themselves in French, Greek, Magyar, Italian, Catalan, English and Spanish.
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The mission team in Europe proposed the following objectives for the meeting: 1) To come to a better knowledge of the Marist social works in Europe as well as the people who look after them. 2) To share experiences had in their educative work and in their life of faith. 3) To provide elements of personal formation to improve the personal and collective work. 4) To seek ways of collaborating.

The Marist mission throughout the world extends through 77 countries where 51,500 brothers and laypeople look after about a half million of young people. According to Brother Emili Turú, this meeting wishes that all “feel that they are participants in the Marist mission which in Europe represents 16% of the Marist world.”

Several brothers and laypeople who work with marginalised young people felt the need for such a meeting, and little by little the idea saw the light of day. All of this started in a colloquium held at the Hermitage from the 26th to the 31st December 2003 to commemorate the departure of a number of brothers from France expelled as with a lot of other religious congregations due to the law on the laity. Under the theme of “Sharing the history, constructing the future”, the Institute wanted to thank the French brothers for having spread the Marist charism throughout the world, for having given the grace and the gift of these educators to many countries.

The Colloquium also saw the occasion as being inspired by history to propose the creation of a mission team in Europe, in order to open new avenues of growth, formation and mission in Europe. The General Council looked favourably on this team and supported it through the intermediary of Brother Emili Turú, General Councillor, responsible for the Mission Commission in the Institute.

The lines of action of this team were outlined at the Colloquium in 2003 and concerned the most neglected of young people: 1) To use the services of BIS, BICE and others to denounce the structures that marginalise young people. 2) To work with other Provinces or congregations, remaining open to personal and institutional participation in the social organisations in Europe such as the UCESM. 3) To share projects of solidarity, of justice and peace, of formation in social action with the Provinces of Europe, profiting from the resources available in the European Union, such as BICE and others.

In order to concretise these objectives, the European mission team had organised several meetings in 2004 and 2005 during which one saw the need to develop a “Notebook” of informal educational programmes and Marist social programmes in Europe, then to organise a meeting for those responsible for these programmes in Europe.

In the preparation of the meeting, a three-day programme was planned: four reports and numerous meetings in small heterogeneous groups according to interests, themes or Provinces in order to define future actions.

At the start of the meeting, a “Notebook” was presented that gathered together all the papers brought by the Provinces and formed a provisional catalogue of works. In this was found the actives of the NGO SED (Solidarity education and development), nine works of the Province of Compostela, two from Ibérica, nine from L’Hermitage and eleven from Mediterránea. They were presented briefly through schemas and screen projections.

NOVEMBER

18/11/2005 - Colombia
First American Meeting of MChFM 

FULL OF GRACE AND HOPE
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The first American meeting of the Champagnat Movement of the Marist Family (MChFM) was held at Fusagasugá (near Bogotá in Colombia), having been convoked by the General Council’s Laity Commission. From the 2nd to the 5th November 2005, the delegations from ten Marist Provinces in America (Canada, México Central, México Occidental, América Central, Norandina, Brasil Centro Norte, Brasil Centro Sul, Rio Grande do Sul, Cruz del Sur and Santa María de los Andes) met to share on the development of the Movement in their respective countries.

Seventy-five per cent of Marist fraternities are found in America and hence the interest of the General Council to call together the animators of this continent.

The main objective of the meeting was to get to know each other: the type of fraternities, the style of animation, the apostolic activities and solidarity that characterise the Champagnat Movement in each Province.

We started with a reflection on the great challenges of the Movement: its ecclesial identity, its link with the Congregation, the role of the liaison brother, the plans for formation, etc. Finally, we tried to discern future pathways that demand an accompaniment of the laypeople who have chosen to live their baptismal vocation according to the spirituality left to us by Saint Marcellin.

The translation service was provided in French, Portuguese and Spanish.

A special word of thanks is due to the team of laypeople from Colombia, entrusted with the preparation of all the infrastructure of the meeting. This was truly “an historic meeting” which “filled us with grace and hope” as Brother Seán Sammon, Superior General, declared in his letter of greeting to the participants.

We will publish material on this meeting on the web page. It will allow those interested to continue to promote communion and participation.

DECEMBER

16/12/2005 - Kenya
Course for formators in Nairobi (2005-2006) 

BUILDING THE FUTURE TOGETHER
We begin our journey in our newly formed community to build our future together and to make it alive. At the same time, we are reminded of the aims our Brothers in the Religious Life Commission in Rome, which the three team members have set before us. We strive for the best we can do in the training we are undertaking for Formators. The aims are as follows:

a. Prepare and send out Formators in response to the 20th General Chapter's invitation to us to engage in a dynamic process of transformation, refounding and adaptation of the Institute.

b. Each Brother participant will be invited to place his central priority on lighting the fire of passion for Jesus in his life through personal growth, building community and securing useful tools for the task that he will perform as a formator.

We experience the richness of life in our diverse community which consists of sixteen different nationalities. Through prayers, group sessions, community meetings and sports, we share our common ideas, visions and hopes. By doing so, we become open to learn and discern the many directions in which the Spirit is moving us. In other words, we allow ourselves to be transformed by the light we experience in the daily events that give us nourishment especially those moments when we share important things about our life journey and various aspects of our respective cultures. 

Our motto, “Building the future together”, offers us many possibilities of integrating new insights grasped day by day and those which are already a part of our personal growth. We see these as good signs indicating the success of the process we are following with the help of our three Brothers in the team and the presenters of the different workshops. 

We feel that our growth and strength as a group and as individuals emerge from the activities we do together in the program and the openness we share among ourselves in many things.

We are also aware of the support and the prayers our Brothers in the whole Institute are offering for the success of the course. We thank you all for sharing that brotherly love. There is no doubt that you are with us in spirit as we walk the road in preparation for our future ministries. We place great hope in the work we will be doing as formators. At the same time, we accept the fact that all of us are involved in the work of touching the lives of those people whom we are serving inside the classroom, in administration, the youth, the poor, the sick and those in Formation houses. 

We are thankful for the opportunity to widen our horizon in the ministry of formation. We know that we are doing very well in many other areas in our apostolate. However, we are also confronted by the fact that in some Provinces, Districts and Sectors, only few young men show interest in our way of life. 

Let us continue to pray that the Lord will inspire the hearts of many young men to join us and so continue living the dream of our Founder Marcellin Champagnat today and in the future.
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